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Redbourn Parish Council  
Redbourn Parish Centre,  
The Park, Redbourn,  
St Albans, Hertfordshire, AL3 7LR  
 

The Parish Council office usual hours:  

Monday ɀ Thursday  10.00 - 4.00 
Fridays    10.00 - 1.00 
 
OFFICE: 01582 794832  
 

CLERK TO THE COUNCIL:  Nish Khanna 
clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk  
 
DEPUTY CLERK:  Chris Kenny  
FACILITIES OFFICER: Zoe Urrejola  
COMMUNITY OFFICER: Becky Firth  
 
WEBSITE:  
www.redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk  
 

TWITTER:  @Redbourn_Parish 
 

ROOM BOOKINGS:  01582 794421        
Hire charges on page 22 
 

COUNCILLOR CONTACTS:   
See back cover 
 

NEWSLETTER EDITOR:  
Cllr. David Mitchell   
 

ADVERTISING:   
To place an advert in the next 
newsletter contact the Deputy Clerk. 
Rates back page 
 

 

The Newsletter of Redbourn Parish Council                   Winter 2015-16 

 

Redbourn Parish Council wishes you a  

Merry Christmas  and a Happy New Year   

 

IN THIS EDITION OF 
REDBOURN NEWS 

p2  Latest on Green Belt development 

p4  Grants for Redbourn groups 

p5  New Redbourn Village Website 

p6  Redbourn Neighbourhood Plan 
 

p19  Redbourn Leisure Centre revamp 

p22  Room Hire Charges for Redbourn 
Parish Centre 

  

mailto:clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
http://www.redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk/
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New Parish Councillors 

I am pleased to say that three new Parish Councillors have joined the Council 
since the last newsletter. They are Dennis Bigham, Ivan Hickmott and Steven 
Kidd. A very warm welcome to them all, and Iôm sure they will make a valuable 
contribution to the work of the Council. We are now back to our full complement of 
12 councillors. Please donôt hesitate to contact us if you have any issues. 

 

 

 

Green Belt Development 

At the time of writing these notes, St Albans District Council is still pressing ahead with its draft 
Strategic Local Plan (SLP) for development including 2500 new houses on Green Belt in Redbourn 
Ward, though the Plan refers to the site as ñEast Hemelò. 1500 houses would be built on Green Belt in 
Redbourn Parish itself, roughly between Cherry Tree Lane and Tullochside Farm. Given that Dacorum 
Borough Council also has plans for development at East Hemel, the total number of new houses in the 
area could be 4000, or 10,000 new residents. Thatôs twice the size of Redbourn Village. How this 
extensive development will impact on local roads, schools, water and the rest of the infrastructure is yet 
to be explained! 

The SLP is being put before District Councillors, for their approval or otherwise, at an Extraordinary Full 
Council meeting on 2nd December, and many thanks to those of you who signed the petition calling for 
me to be allowed to speak at the meeting as Chairman of Redbourn Parish Council. The Parish 
Councilôs position is to object to the development and protect our Green Belt. Over the last few years I 
have been following the progress of the draft Plan, attending meetings of the Policy Planning 
Committee, and asking many questions on behalf of Redbourn as the Plan has been shaped, but I 
must admit it has made little difference to the outcome so far. Whether I will be able to influence the St 
Albans District Councillors on 2nd December, we will find out!  

If the District Council approves the SLP at their December meeting then it will go through to the pre-
submission stage in January, with the aim of being submitted to the Government Inspector, acting on 
behalf of Secretary of State, in June. Redbourn Parish Council will continue to object, and we intend to 
present a legal case to argue our points to the Inspector. If you have any expertise or knowledge in 
planning law and procedure, I would love to hear from you! 

Neighbourhood Plan 

In November there was a big turnout for our Neighbourhood Plan sites consultation. A Neighbourhood 
Plan is a matter for residents to decide, and only development that residents want will be taken 
forward. Unlike the SLP, there will be a referendum where you can vote for or against the 
Neighbourhood Plan.  We are grateful to Vivienne Windle who is pulling our Neighbourhood Plan 
together. Her report can be found on page 6 

Precept & Grants 

As well as being Chairman of Redbourn Parish Council, I also Chair the Finance and Policy 
Committee. Our Clerk, Nish Khanna is the Responsible Finance Officer, and the moment the 
committee is finalising next yearôs budget. We anticipate that the Redbourn part of the Council Tax will 
only be a very small RPI increase on last year. We are hoping to be able to increase the Grants fund ï 
and if this is something that interests you, see page 4. 

Community Champion 

Once again we are looking for our next Community Champion ï someone who has made a significant 
contribution to the Redbourn Community. If you have someone in mind, please do put their name 
forward. More details can be found on page 20. 

Finally 

I wish all residents of Redbourn Parish, a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year! 
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CLERKS CORNER Nish Khanna 

Well what can I say? I've just completed my first year as the Clerk and cannot believe how quickly the time has 
passed. The role has proved to be far more challenging, varied and rewarding than I ever imagined! Iôd like to 
take this opportunity to thank Chris, the Deputy Clerk, for all her hard work, help and support during the last 
year which has been invaluable. 
 
In November we welcomed Zoe our Facilities Officer back from Maternity Leave. Becky has done a great job 
covering Zoe and also moved a number of projects forward, including Cumberland Garden wall, the museum 
repairs and the Neighbourhood Plan. Becky will now pick up the Community Officer function, the main focus of 
which is to engage with community groups to see how Redbourn Parish Council can support them further, for 
example by identifying external sources of funding. Initially, Becky will spend most of her time supporting the 
Neighbourhood Plan through to completion. 
 

Lastly, we are often contacted regarding issues that Redbourn Parish Council neither has the powers or budget 
to deal with and so I thought it would be helpful to provide some useful contact details for you: 
 

 

     Ken Hodson  
       Computer Hardware and Software Repairs, Individual Tuition 

Upgrades and Advice for Home and Business 

Tel. 07974 156743 / 01582 794723 

Email: enquiries@kenhodsoncomputerservices.co.uk 

¶ No fix, no fee for all repairs ï you have nothing to lose. 

¶ Low hourly rate. 

¶ Most repairs carried out in your home, if not the computer will be 
picked up from and delivered back to you. 

¶ Problems with Windows / Applications / Games / Internet / networks 
fixed. 

¶ Friendly training and instruction available in plain English 

¶ Advice given on upgrades ï many older computers can be upgraded 
at a fraction of the cost of a new machine. 

¶ Upgrades of hardware and software carried out. 
 

Dog fouling / Fly tipping / Accumulation of leaves / Graffiti: 
 

If you spot a problem, please call the hotline number: 01727 819598 or email: 
a.cleanerdistrict@stalbans.gov.uk or use the website: 
www.stalbans.gov.uk/environmentandwaste/street-care-and-cleaning 
 

Street Lights / Pot holes / Verges: 

If you spot a problem, please report it at: www.hertsdirect.org/faultreporting 
If you do not have internet access, please call 0300 123 4047 
 
If the highway fault poses an immediate threat to life or limb, please call the Police. 

 
 

mailto:enquiries@kenhodsoncomputerservices.co.uk
mailto:a.cleanerdistrict@stalbans.gov.uk
http://www.hertsdirect.org/faultreporting/
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COMMONS COMMENTS 
Cllr Colin OôDonovan, Chairman of Commons & Open Spaces Committee 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Cumberland Gardens 

 

The long awaited repairs to the walls have started, and it is intended that the new metal gates will be in place in 
time for the Christmas market. 
The Pagoda by the main seating area is in need of repair, replacement or removal so we are investigating 
which way to proceed. 
The notice board is to be repositioned to the other end of the gardens near the Doctorôs gate. 
   

PLAY AREAS 

 

East Common  

We have installed new safety self-closing entrance gates. The mound over the tunnel play area is being 
monitored. 
 

Long Cutt 
We are intending to upgrade this area with the help of a grant and budgeted funds and are planning to prepare 
a presentation board with our ideas of possible equipment 
 

Flamsteadbury Lane 

I am saddened to report that this area has continued vandalism and would like your feedback on the future of 
this play area. 
 

FIREWORKS EVENT (please also see pages 12 - 16) 
 

I am pleased to report that the event went successfully with Fantastic Fireworks carrying out the 
marvellous display. 
 

I would like to thank the Chair of the Firework working party, Mario Violentano with the assistance of over forty 
stewards and helpers and not to forget the special assistance from our Deputy Clerk, Chris Kenny.   Without all 
of these, the event would not be possible. 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 

The Common 

The overflow car park adjacent to main car park is now closed for the winter season 
and will re-open for next yearôs cricket season.  We are building up a budget to carry 
out future repairs / upgrading of this car park. 
  
There are several areas of the Common suffering from erosion caused by lorries 
which we are aware of and will be attending to repairs as possible. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

REDBOURN PARISH COUNCIL GRANTS 
Are you a local not-for-profit organisation that needs funding for a special 
project? Or are you organising an event for the benefit of local residents?  

Redbourn Parish Council may be able to help with the financing. 

Every year we give grants to community groups who are in need of support. 
However funds are limited so apply as soon as possible! 

For more information, terms and conditions, and application forms, contact the 
Clerk on clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk or call 01582 794832. 

mailto:clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
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Redbourn Cars 
Private Hire/Taxi 

 

Your Village Service  
for over 25 years 

 

Local, Long Distance and 
Courier Service 

 

AIRPORT SPECIALIST 
Volvo Saloon and Estate Cars 

 

Accounts Welcome 
 

Bookings 01582 793268 

Richard & Louise  
 

www.redbourncars.co.uk 
 

 

REDBOURN VILLAGE WEBSITE 

The new Redbourn Village website is currently under 
construction. The site is being maintained by Redbourn 
Village Online, a new village charity.  

It will feature links to all other Redbourn sites plus the 
Redbourn events diary, email any events you want posting 
to events@redbournvillage.org.uk  

Any local societies, organisations, clubs, services and 
amenities wishing to be linked please 
email info@redbournvillage.org.uk  

Have a business you would like to add and advertise on the 
site for a small annual fee 
email business@redbournvillage.org.uk  

If you have lost or found something in Redbourn, you can 
email lost@redbournvillage.org.uk or 
found@redbournvillage.org.uk 

The website has been designed by Russell Thomas, a local 
resident and we are grateful for all the time and effort he has 
been putting in. Please take a look and hope you will find it 
useful.  

AFTER ALL ITôS YOUR VILLAGE COMMUNITY WEBSITE 

Ian Caldwell, Russell Thomas and Teresa Finnigan 

mailto:events@redbournvillage.org.uk
mailto:info@redbournvillage.org.uk
mailto:business@redbournvillage.org.uk
mailto:lost@redbournvillage.org.uk
mailto:found@redbournvillage.org.uk
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REDBOURN NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN 
Redbourn has its say on sites for new housing  ï consultation still open for comments 

 

On 10th November, a consultation evening was held where residents were able to inspect the 
assessments of various possible sites for housing, and make comments on their suitability.   Nearly 
200 residents came along, to look at displays of the sites offered in the Strategic Housing Land Area 
Assessment carried out by St Albans District Council, and to make their comments on each site.  

Working party members were on hand to explain that the District Council will expect between 150-
200 homes to be built in Redbourn as part of their Detailed Local Plan. Redbournôs Neighbourhood 
Plan gives the community the chance to say where they wish these new developments to go, rather 
than waiting to be told by the planning authority what is going to be built and where.   

The feedback is still being analysed, and the consultation is still open for further comments, but initial 
results make it clear that Redbourn residents share the working partyôs view that relocating the tennis 
club, scout hut and allotments to a new site and developing it for small scale housing is not a viable 
option, while other sites could be developed, but in a limited way.  During the process landowners are 
free to bring forward new sites for consideration, and these would be consulted on separately. 

There were lively debates going on around the room during the evening, and many good points were 
made in writing on the various flip charts made available.  Other residents who could not make it to 
the consultation event submitted comments by email and through the website.  

If you did not get the opportunity to attend on 10th November, please use our website or Facebook 
page to send in your comments.  The more evidence we have of what residents want, the easier it 
will be to put together the Neighbourhood Plan. 

Our thanks go to Becky Firth from the Parish Council office, who has worked tirelessly on the 
arrangements for the public meeting, and getting the publicity leaflets printed and distributed. 

The Vision Statement consultation is still open.  Those of you who have looked at the website, 
redbournplan.org.uk, will have seen voting buttons.  A number of people have voted, and at the 
moment the majority are in favour of the whole Vision Statement.  However, a number of people 
opted for ósome, but not all of itô.  We now need to understand which parts of the Vision some 
residents donôt like, and will be putting together an online survey, also accessible from the website, to 
find out what might need changing.   

The Vision Statement is important because it is going to help us put together policies in the 
Neighbourhood Plan, on infrastructure and how the village might look in the future.   Using the 
evidence base and the Vision Statement, the Working Party will begin drafting policies early in 2016.  
Further consultation events will be held around those policies early next year.   

We were fortunate to be given a grant from the government agency Locality to allow us to pay for a 
website, publicity and consultation events.  If we can get further grant funding we hope to organise a 
family event in February, perhaps with a Lego competition for the kids.  Watch the website and 
Facebook page for more news. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vivienne Windle 
Project Manager 

Neighbourhood Plan Working Party 

 

If you would like to join our team of volunteers working on 
the Neighbourhood Plan, let us know via the website: 

redbournplan.org.uk   

or by emailing:  

project.manager@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk  

 

mailto:project.manager@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
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Redbourn Village Hall  
Redbourn Village Hall (RVH) has a new Website www.redbournvillagehall.co.uk   

Please have a look at it now and then use it regularly to see whatôs on and whatôs coming soon to RVH so 
that you never miss out! RVH also has a Facebook page to follow. 

www.redbournvillagehall.co.uk has full details of all the current classes, clubs and meetings that run weekly 
throughout the year on the Regular Weekly Events page. The Regular Monthly Events Page has details of 
the many local organisations that hold their monthly meetings in RVH. Finally, but very importantly the 
Upcoming Events Page had details of the special occasional events that are happening in RVH, including 
events run by the RVHMC as much needed fund raisers for RVH. 

Once you browse these pages you may be pleasantly surprised at how many opportunities there are for 
Redbourn residents of all ages to enjoy each other company in a variety of interesting and fun activities. 

Of course if you wish to book RVH for your own personal or business event full details and hire rates are on 
the Hiring the Hall page. RVH is fortunate to be the only local building with a large Main Hall (210 people) 
and working stage, plus a medium room with hatches to a modern Kitchen. 

RVH is a wonderful asset for Redbourn but it is a very old building (History page) that needs constant 
maintenance and it is becoming increasingly difficult for RVHMC (reg Charity 302450) to raise the required 
revenue to fund the costly maintenance by hire income alone (About Us page).  Please help support RVH by 
enjoying one of the RVHMC fund raising events! 

Can you help? RVHMC particularly needs volunteers with business experience and enthusiastic event 
organizers as the next project is to set up a successful ñFriends of RVHò fund raising campaign.   

 

 

 

Email: redbournvillagehall@tiscali.co.uk    

Phone: 01582 792822 

Whatôs on: 
www.facebook.com/pages/Redbourn-Village-Hall  
 
or see the RVH Notice Board 

 

Jane Owen RVHMC 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

         Ver  Valley Society  
 

  presents a talk by  
 

Dr Ken Smith 
Joint Editor of Birds of Hertfordshire  
and Herts County Bird Recorder, on 

 

THE BIRDS OF HERTFORDSHIRE 
 

Thursday 28 January 7:30 pm 
 

REDBOURN VILLAGE HALL  
High Street, Redbourn, AL3 7LW 

 

 

http://www.redbournvillagehall.co.uk/
http://www.redbournvillagehall.co.uk/
mailto:redbournvillagehall@tiscali.co.uk
http://www.facebook.com/pages/Redbourn-Village-Hall
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For all your building improvement, renovation and maintenance: 
¶ New Build 

¶ Extensions of any size 

¶ Carpentry and Construction 

¶ Beautiful Bathrooms 

¶ Roof repairs and guttering 

¶ Fencing and Landscaping 

¶ Plumbing and Heating 

¶ UPVC replacement doors, windows, fascias and soffits 

¶ Certified Electrical Work 

¶ Fabulous Kitchens 

¶ Loft Conversions 

¶ Refurbishments 

Call Redbourn 62 65 62 or Mobile 07767 26 30 46 

or email info@hauskraft.co.uk 
website: www.hauskraft.co.uk 

Free estimate and advice.    All work guaranteed, insured and carried out by skilled tradesmen. 

NHBC Registered Builders        NAPIT Registered Electricians ς all electrical work undertaken 

 

 

 

 

mailto:info@hauskraft.co.uk
http://www.hauskraft.co.uk/

